
62.
Methodist Council General Report

At the beginning of Volume 2 of the Conference Agenda is a list of Conference items, with an asterisk against those which have been approved or given general endorsement by the Council, or whose overall shape has been referred to the Council by the body responsible for creating the material, for the Council’s approval.  The Council takes seriously its responsibility of preparing material for debate and decision by the Conference.

The Council has fulfilled its trustee responsibilities and the several tasks laid upon it by Standing Orders.  The details of the Council’s decisions are summarised in its minutes, which may be read on the Church website in the ‘Information’ section at www.methodist.org.uk/index.cfm.  In addition, after each meeting of the Council, the Minutes Secretary has prepared a popular report which is published in the Methodist Recorder.

The remainder of this brief report comprises notes of other items attended to during the year.

1. Exercising governance responsibilities

1.1 The Council completed formalities for a new Trust Deed for Southlands College, and approved the Instrument and Articles of Government for the College governors.

1.2 The Council approved a Deed Poll which placed with the Council the managing responsibility for copyright material held by the Trustees for Methodist Church Purposes for the purposes of the Methodist Church; and delegated this responsibility to the Methodist Publishing House.

1.3 The Council agreed to act as the most appropriate body to bring names to the Conference for appointment as the Chair of the proposed South-East District and the Chair of the proposed Bedfordshire, Essex and Hertfordshire District; and to propose to the Conference that from September 2006 the District numbered 23 be known as the Northampton District.

1.4 The Council made appointments on behalf of the Conference, with immediate effect, to the Stationing Committee, the Candidates Appeals Committee, the Ministerial Candidates Selection Committee, and the Panel for the Nomination of District Chairs.  The Council appointed in its own name mission partners, the Chair of the MIC Euston Charity Board and a Methodist representative to the Board of Fresh Expressions; and extended one senior post and made a new appointment to one senior post in the Connexional Team.

1.5 The Council agreed to sign the Memorandum and Articles of Association of a company limited by guarantee in support of a Regional Training Partnership.

1.6 The Council approved a change of the beginning time for the Ministerial Session of the Conference 2006 and a change of dates for the Conference in 2007 (to 5-12 July).

1.7 The Council approved a policy on the apportionment of funds when Circuits or parts of Circuits change Districts, or when churches or parts of Circuits go into different Circuits.

1.8 The Council completed its work on reducing the very large number of endowment and restricted funds inherited from the former divisions.

1.9 The Council exercised its power of enforcement in respect of Ecclesiastical Exemption (S.O. 985(4)).

1.10 The Council agreed arrangements for the oversight of formal responsibilities being carried out in different ways, following the ending of the Connexional Property Committee and the World Church Committee.

1.11 The Council agreed the allocation of grants from the Annesley House Fund for Vulnerable Women.

1.12 The Council concluded the formalities for the ending of the United College of the Ascension and the inauguration of the Selly Oak Centre for Mission Studies.

1.13 The Council approved a report containing a Curriculum Journey document and the core competencies for the work of MAYC.

2. Initiating work
2.1 The Council encouraged wide discussion in the Church, especially in the Chairs’ Meeting and the Connexional Leadership Team, about ways in which a broader range of people might be encouraged to consider their suitability for and calling to senior appointments within the Church, such as District Chairs’ appointments.

2.2 The Council agreed to involve the Methodist Church in the Heritage Open Doors initiative (operated by the Civic Trust and funded by English Heritage) in 2007.

2.3 The Council received Counsel’s Opinion on the use of Methodist Model Trust property and commissioned further work on the use of Methodist premises by people of other faiths and other Christian churches.

2.4 The Council set in hand the implementation of the recommendations agreed by the Conference following the review of the Council, and introduced the use of Scrutiny and Reference Groups during 2005-06.

2.5 The Council initiated a review of the Resourcing Mission Grants Committee, in fulfilment of a Conference directive.

2.6 The Council approved the following resolution on buildings:

(1) The Council encourages all Circuits that have not done so in the last two years to undertake a review of their life, work and mission in the light of Our Calling and the Priorities of the Methodist Church. This review should include strategic consideration of the availability and use of personnel, finance and buildings, with the help of connexional resources such as Shaping the Future and the Building Confidence CD-ROM. 
(2)
The Council requests all Districts to support Circuits in undertaking such a review, providing encouragement, training and advice as appropriate.    
(3)
The Council requests all Circuits to report the outcomes of any reviews that they now undertake or have undertaken in the last two years to the appropriate body designated for this purpose in each District. The District shall consider these outcomes alongside its responsibility to review Circuit resources in Circuit Advance Funds at least once every three years [Standing Order 955(7)], and shall report accordingly to the Methodist Council on this and any other issues raised.
2.7 The Council requested the Ordained Ministries Committee to conclude its work on part-time appointments for ministers and deacons; and subsequent to the Council’s discussion of its proposals, to draft a policy on flexible or phased retirement for ministers and deacons.

2.8
The Council considered the following Notices of Motion which were referred to the Council without debate by the 2005 Conference:

NM6:
Implementation of ‘Mission-Shaped Church’ Report

NM9:
HIV/AIDS

NM11:
Advocacy of Ministry amongst Younger Members

NM12:
Information Technology and Confidentiality

NM15
Connexionalism and Structures of Other Churches

NM16:
Connexional Allowances Committee: Travel Allowances

NM17:
Guidelines for Spiritual Refreshment

NM19:
District Synod and Youth Conference Representatives

NM21:
Prayer Resources for Interfaith Encounters

NM22:
Working Group on Stationing

NM29:
Preferential Support for the African Continent

NM30:
Circuit Meeting as Managing Trustees


With the exception of NM30 (there is ongoing work proceeding in this area), the Council agreed that no further work be undertaken by the Connexional Team in relation to these Notices of Motion.


With regard to Memorial 25 (Abortion), also referred to the Methodist Council without debate (in amended form), it was also recommended that no further work be undertaken by the Connexional Team (though a separate update report is contained elsewhere in the Agenda).


The substance of NM22 will be noted in the work on stationing which is proposed for joint action by the Council and the Stationing Committee.  And the substance of NM6 relates to the report to the Conference in 2006 from the Evangelism Strategy Group on the implementation of the 2003 report on Evangelism and Evangelists.

2.9
Notice of Motion 14 (2005) was referred to the General Secretary for consideration: the Notice of Motion asked for the address of the President of the Conference to be widely circulated, studied and acted on, with stories resulting from this to be shared around the Connexion.  The General Secretary reported to the Council on the actions taken to achieve circulation and the vehicles for sharing good practice that are available.

3. Managing ongoing work
3.1 The Council received presentations on the work of MRDF, a review of the MAKEPOVERTYHISTORY campaign, the World Council of Churches General Assembly, and on the development of a Disability Justice Strategy.

3.2 The Council approved a report on the developing relationship between NCH and the Methodist Church.

3.3 The Council received a report, previously commissioned from Southlands College, surveying Methodist congregations.
3.4 The Council agreed to recommend to the Conference that replies to Memorials 77 and 78 (2003), about good practice in pastoral oversight, be drafted by a working party established by the Ordained Ministries Committee, in order that the Council may report to the Conference of 2007.
3.5 The Council responded to Notice of Motion 12 (2004), about including and empowering people with special needs, by noting that this issue lies within the brief of the Equalities and Diversities Project Officer, who is developing a Methodist Church disability justice strategy. A full report will be brought to the Conference of 2007.

3.6 The Council received a reflection on Resolution 25/2 (2004), which is about patterns of effective Christian presence in all the communities of Britain in 2025, and agreed that a report should come to the Conference no later than 2008.

4. Speaking in the name of the Methodist Church

4.1 In relation to the Civil Partnerships Act, which came into operation in December 2005, the Council issued an interim guidance note for ministers who, prior to the 2006 Conference, have to respond to an approach for prayers or a service of blessing in a Methodist Church for a couple who have registered a civil partnership.

5. Items approved by the Strategy and Resources Committee (SRC), acting in the name of the Council after the regular meetings of the Council

5.1 The SRC agreed that further time is needed to enable the Council to explore the issues raised by Memorial 8 (2004), about the use of ‘ministers and deacons’ in CPD.  A report will be brought to the 2007 Conference.

5.2 The SRC approved proposals for improving transparency and accountability in relation to the way in which responsibility is exercised for the Fund for World Mission.

***RESOLUTION 

62/1.
The Conference receives the Report.

62/2.
The Conference endorses the view that all those working with children in the Methodist Church should be adequately trained for their role.  The ecumenically produced material, Core, skills for children’s ministry, is welcomed as the most useful means to this end and commended to local churches.

APPENDIX A

Core, Skills for Children’s Work


The children’s work training course, Kaleidoscope, was published by the Consultative Group for Ministry among Children (CGMC), a network of CTBI, in 1994. Over ten thousand copies were sold, representing a significant contribution to children’s ministry during the last twelve years.


Over the last eighteen months, representatives of fourteen denominations, led by the Methodist Church and the URC, have worked on new material and in September 2006 Core, Skills for Children’s Work will be published by BRF (Bible Reading Fellowship). Core works to the same guiding principles as Kaleidoscope but offers six stand-alone modules in an up-to-date, flexible format more suited to the needs of the thousands of volunteers currently engaged in the Churches’ ministry to children.


Children’s workers are enabled through the introductory session to identify their training needs and plan to complete Core training in an order and time scale that suits them. The six modules are


●
child development


●
leadership skills


●
programme planning


●
children and community


●
pastoral awareness


●
spirituality and the Bible


Equal opportunities are addressed in relation to racial justice and gender justice.


Current government requirements and the possibility of accreditation have been taken into account, a Core website is being developed (www.coreskillsforchurches.com), e-learning possibilities are being explored and supplementary modules are being commissioned.


The Methodist Council commends Core to the Conference.
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